
Board of Municipal Utilities

Regular Meeting Minutes

September 5, 2017
201 Miller Road

Avon Lake, Ohio

Call to Order – Roll Call

The meeting was called to order at 6:30 pm.

Present:  Mr. Dzwonczyk, Mr. Phillips, Mr. Rush, Mr. Rickey, and Mrs. Schnabel.
Also present: Chief Utilities Executive Danielson, WPCC Manager Baytos, Community Outreach Specialist Arnold, Customer Service Clerk Farch, Mayor Zilka, and Councilmember Fenderbosch.
Approve Minutes

Chairman Dzwonczyk presented the minutes of the August 15, 2017, regular meeting and with no changes, additions or corrections noted, ordered that the minutes stand and be distributed as presented.

Public Speakers 
None.
Correspondence 
CUE Danielson received a letter from a landlord questioning the application of the lateral loan amounts and credits to tenant accounts. The Board has reviewed this issue in the past and determined the billings and payments are between the landlords and tenants; however Muni-Link recently informed staff that they are working on a potential solution and staff, Muni-Link, and the Law Director are discussing a possible resolution.
Expenditures
Following review of expenses dated September 5, 2017, for funds and amounts as follows, Mr. Rickey moved, Mr. Phillips seconded, that all be approved and paid per budget:


Water Fund 701
$
446,556.16

Wastewater Fund 721
$
256,025.97

MOR Fund 703 ETL1
$
56,780.90

MOR Fund 762 ETL2
$
115,665.99

LORCO Fund 749
$
10,307.30

Waterworks Construction Fund 704
$
54,377.59

Wastewater Construction Fund 724
$
23,118.14


Lateral Loan Fund 765 
$
31,800.00

Ayes: Dzwonczyk, Phillips, Rickey, Rush, Schnabel
Nays: None

Motion carried.
45s Area Combined Sewer Separation Construction Project Award
Underground Utilities, Inc. and Karvo Companies, Inc. submitted bids for the 45s Sewer Separation project. Based on explanation provided in this meeting’s write-up, staff recommended the project be awarded Underground Utilities as the low bidder. Following some discussion, Mrs. Schnabel moved, Mr. Rickey seconded, to award the 45s Area Combined Sewer Separation Project to Underground Utilities Incorporated of Monroeville, Ohio for a total price of $16,583,316.65.

Ayes: Dzwonczyk, Phillips, Rickey, Rush, Schnabel
Nays: None

Motion carried.

Mrs. Schnabel then moved, Mr. Phillips seconded, to authorize the CUE to enter into a Water Pollution Control Loan Fund Agreement and designate user fees and revenues as the repayment source for the loan.
Ayes: Dzwonczyk, Phillips, Rickey, Rush, Schnabel

In consideration of the loan amount, Mr. Dzwonczyk moved that Mrs. Schnabel’s motion be rescinded and Mr. Phillips seconded. 
Ayes: Dzwonczyk, Phillips, Rickey, Rush, Schnabel

Nays: None

Motion carried.

For clarification Mrs. Schnabel moved, Mr. Phillips seconded, to authorize the CUE to enter into a Water Pollution Control Loan Fund Agreement for no more than $19 million dollars and designate user fees and revenues as the repayment source for the loan.
Ayes: Dzwonczyk, Phillips, Rickey, Rush, Schnabel

Nays: None

Motion carried.

Reports/Updates

Engineering Intern
The CUE authorized Engineering Services Manager Gaydar to hire an engineering intern, Jarod Larson, to work approximately 10 hours/week during school and more during breaks, at a rate of $12.00/hour.

Project Updates

WPC Manager Baytos updated the following projects by copy of the meeting’s write-up and through discussion:

· Water Tower: Internal bowl painting is ongoing, the pump room has been built, and the water main from road to the tower base is complete and tested.

· Water Plant: Completion of last items reported is continuing.

· Corrosion Control: About half of the system has been flushed. The new orthophosphate building is in place and piping is connected. Programming should be completed soon, and phosphate is scheduled to be delivered this week.

· Wastewater Plant: The contractor is expected to turn the administration building back over to Avon Lake Regional Water this month, along with final clarifiers 3 and 4, alum thickener, and the east aeration tank. The screw presses have been delivered, the temporary press is operational, and the current press will begin being dismantled within the next few weeks.

Lateral Updates

All Resolution of Necessity letters for homes with the February 1, 2018 deadline have been sent and staff is now preparing RON letters for all residences with the February 1, 2019, deadline. The numbers reported in the evening’s write-up indicated that, of the 2,976 residences being tracked, approximately 750 homes have yet to comply by the February 2018 deadline. Mrs. Schnabel asked if there is a plan in place to deal with those who fail or refuse to comply by the established deadlines. CUE Danielson responded that the Board has the ability to fine and/or approve extensions, and that such actions will need to be considered at an upcoming meeting.
CUE Action Items 
· Lawn mowing: Staff has no security concerns regarding contracting mowing services out; however with summer help, mowing has been generally more cost-effective performed in-house.

· Summer employees: Twelve summer employees were employed this season, and staff is confirming with the Finance Director if the Fire Department’s summer help is being charged to Avon Lake Regional Water’s budget.

· Storz connections: Storz “quick-connects” became the preferred hose connections when hydrant standards changed a number of years ago. In the past six years, Avon Lake Regional Water has replaced and/or installed hundreds of hydrants with the Storz connection hydrants. Additionally, Avon Lake Regional Water suggested the Fire Department use some of their budgeted hydrant repair costs to purchase connections to retrofit existing hydrants, and the approximately $250 connections were eventually installed on high-priority hydrants within the City.

· CDM Smith CA/RE expenses: Last year the Board authorized a $2.3 million agreement with CDM Smith for Construction Administration / Resident Project Representative Services. To date, approximately $760,000 has been expended.

· Comparison of chemical bid prices: 

	
	Awarded Bid Amount
	

	Description
	2016-2017
	2017-2018
	% Difference

	Alum
	$262.97
	$280.87
	6.81%

	Lime
	$147.63
	$148.36
	0.49%

	Sodium Silicofluoride
	$876.77
	$876.00
	-0.09%

	Chlorine
	$475.00
	$600.00
	26.32%

	Potassium Permanganate
	$6,400.00
	$6,358.00
	-0.66%

	Dry Polymer
	$2,940.00
	$3,100.00
	5.44%

	Liquid Polymer
	$1,740.00
	$1,960.00
	12.64%

	Ferric Chloride
	$432.00
	N/A
	N/A

	Ferrous Chloride
	$0.24
	$0.48
	99.17%

	Carbon
	$1,760.00
	$1,585.00
	-9.94%

	Liquid Orthophosphate
	$488.00
	$488.00
	0.00%


· Other: The CUE is still investigating questions asked about electrical cost savings, trunk fees, and building permits.
Executive Session

Mr. Rush moved, Mr. Rickey seconded, to meet in Executive Session as allowed by ORC 121.22 (G)(4) to discuss collective bargaining and by ORC 121.22 (G)(3) to discuss legal matters and to include the Chief Utilities Executive, the Community Outreach Specialist, and the Wastewater Manager in the discussion.

Ayes per roll call vote: Dzwonczyk, Phillips, Rickey, Rush, Schnabel

Nays: None

Motion carried.
The Board reconvened at 9:08 pm.
Adjourn

As there was no further business, Mr. Rush moved, Mr. Rickey seconded, that the meeting adjourn at 9:08 pm.
Ayes: Dzwonczyk, Phillips, Rickey, Rush, Schnabel
Nays: None

Motion carried.

Approved September 19, 2017
John G. Dzwonczyk, Chairman
Todd A. Danielson, Clerk
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